
The Concern of Obesity
It wasn’t that long ago that I was over 30 pounds overweight.
I was a new mom, and loved my son, but early complications
during the pregnancy left me less mobile than I had been, and
the scale crept up as the months passed. I stopped doing yoga,
and didn’t take care of my diet. I stayed vegetarian, but
wasn’t making very healthy choices, carrot sticks began being
replaced  with  spoonfuls  of  Nutella.  Most  people  know  the
typical story. As my son started walking and talking, and I
realized that my marriage was crumbling, no doubt my diet and
exercise suffered. I eventually split from my husband and
moved back to the states. It was a difficult road, and it took
me some time, but I found my path to get “back to myself.”

I made a really small change to start. You’ve probably read
the articles that outline the basic small changes to make to
jumpstart a healthier lifestyle. Park your car in the parking
spot farthest from the store, take stairs over elevators, stop
eating after 8 pm. These were little changes for me to make.
The bigger commitment came when I bought and started wearing a
fitbit step tracker. It was so motivational to me, seeing the
steps increase each day. At 9 pm, when I saw that I was at
7-8,000  steps  and  seeing  that  I  was  so  close  to  the
recommended 10,000 steps, I found myself walking around my
house after my son went to sleep, and then going up and down
the basement stairs to make it to 10 floors a day.

The greater changes happened when I started tracking my food
intake. There is a sense of accountability when you admit what
you are eating, on an online app or in a notebook. Amazingly,
I started to eat healthier when I wrote it down. I no longer
craved the chocolatey goodness of nut spread, but instead
longed for an apple or another fresh, crunchy, and all-natural
food choice. Again, the motivation came naturally, which made
the choices so obviously easy.
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Each day I grew stronger, and each day the weight just slipped
away. And years later, the weight is still off.

I’m concerned with the growing rate of obesity in our country.
It  is  disturbing  to  know  that  according  to  The  State  of
Obesity  (https://stateofobesity.org/),  the  2015  national
average put high schoolers at a 13.3% obesity rate. Nearly 38%
of adults in the United States are obese. This is terrible
news. Certain states have higher percentages than others. For
example, Colorado has the lowest adult percentages, at 22.3%
obese,  whereas  West  Virginia  and  Mississippi  are  at  a
staggering 37%! Let’s work to bring these numbers down!

With our hectic lifestyles it can be hard to find time to walk
even 3,000 steps. But we have to do all we can to make some
movement in our lives. Make walking, or biking, or some light
weight lifting a priority in your life. Moving for 10 minutes
a day will likely inspire you to add another 5 and then 10
minutes as the weeks progress.

Evolve your health in little steps and see big progress over
time. You can do it. Be your own advocate for a healthy
lifestyle. Incorporate a healthy habit of movement into your
life. I promise you, you’ll be very happy with the results!

Machine-Free  Exercises  to
Improve Back Muscles
Back pain affects a lot of us. Many exercise programs focus on
thin legs and a solid core, but we could all use a stronger
back. We’re less likely to sustain injuries while performing
sports, but also while performing daily chores such as lifting
grocery bags or worse, sitting for hours at a time. Good spine
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posture  is  important,  and  incorporating  back  strengthening
exercises into your routine is a great way to help your body
be stronger overall. Read on for some machine-free exercises
that are easy to learn, and will get you pumped for strength!

Bent-over Reverse Fly

You can benefit from doing this exercise without weights, but
if you can handle it, I recommend holding on to at least 5
pound dumbbells for this. With weights in hands (or not),
stand with your feet shoulder distance apart and knees bent
slightly.  Keep  your  back  straight  as  you  bend  slightly
forward. Your chest should be over your knees. As you exhale,
lift both arms up to the side, elbows slightly bent, as you
squeeze your shoulder blades together. Hold for just a moment,
then slowly, with control, lower the weights/your hands back
down to in front of your knees. Bring your arms back up, for a
total of 5 reps, then set the weights back down on the ground.

Turning up the intensity of this exercise is easy: either
increase the weights you use, increase the number of reps you
do before you break, or you can bend further forward in your
initial stance. Be sure to keep your head level with your
spine.  If  it  feels  painful,  decrease  the  weight  you  are
pulling up.

Superman

Lie belly down with your arms extended above your head, palms
down,  and  your  toes  tips  resting  on  the  floor.  Start  by
resting your forehead on the ground and take a deep breath in.
As you exhale, while keeping your core engaged and your arm
and leg muscles strong, lift your arms and legs up off the
ground 4-6 inches. Hold this pose tightly for a few seconds,
and then inhale slowly as you lower your arms and legs back
down.

You can make this more difficult by bringing your limbs higher
up, and holding for longer periods. Variations can make it a



fun exercise as well, such as lifting alternate hands and legs
(right arm and left leg up at the same time). Even though one
leg or arm is down, keep those muscles engaged. And be sure to
keep your shoulders down and away from your ears. Your gaze
can stay on the floor, don’t lift your head up.

Bridge

The bridge can be done full, or as a half bridge, and both
will help strengthen your lower back muscles. The main muscle
used for the bridge is the gluteus maximus, which you might
think is only good for making your bum look good, but really
it is the foundation of your back, so keep it strong. For
half-bridge, start by laying on the ground, knees bent, with
your feet flat on the ground, about hip width apart. With your
arms at your side, lift your hips up to the ceiling as you
push on the floor with your feet. Keep a straight line from
your chest to your knees as you breathe deeply for a few
breaths in this pose. Lower your back slowly to the floor,
take a few breaths in and repeat. Do this 15-20 times.

When you are strong enough, you can do full bridge. For this,
start with your feet in the same place, but instead of keeping
your arms at your sides, place your hands palm down next to
your ears – your wrists facing away from your body, and your
fingers just under your shoulders. Start by pushing up on your
hips, and once they are up, use your arms to put the top half
of your body up to meet your hips. Keep in this pose for as
many breaths as you can – start with 5 and work up to 10. Come
down slowly, ensuring that your head comes up to keep your
spine long. Try to roll down the spine, one vertebrae at a
time. Do the full bridge 3 times then when you are done, bring
your knees into your chest and squeeze to release the tension
from the pose.

Incorporating  these  poses  into  your  home  workout  will
strengthen your back muscles, which in turn makes your core
even tighter. Just takes a few extra minutes in your daily



exercise routine. Add these exercises … your back will thank
you.

5 Minute Meditation
Most  days  it  seems  there  is  just  never  enough  time.  But
finding 5 minutes daily to find inner peace can really be
quite manageable.

If you make it intentional, setting aside 5 minutes a day is
easy. Over time, you might challenge yourself to add 1 or 2
minutes more each day, slowly but surely, and in really no
time you will be up to 20 or 30 minutes daily, which will
provide you with so many benefits.

THE METHOD

Set aside time each day, preferably at the same time daily, to
give yourself a relaxing moment. Your phone should be turned
to mute, or better yet, placed in another room.

When you close your eyes, be sure to relax your mind and body.
As you breathe in and out, envision any tension in your body
being released. The energy might find its way out through your
hands, your feet, or perhaps your head.

Watch the stress flow away as you focus on your breath. If you
find your mind wandering, count from 1 to 10 and repeat as
often and as slowly as possible. As thoughts enter your mind
(distracting you), go back to 1 and keep counting up.

You can also focus on the feelings in your body such as a
discomfort  in  your  right  knee,  or  realizing  your  back  is
slouching, or your chin is dropping. Keep your mind as present
as possible, which will enable you to keep your mind still.
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MAKE IT STRONGER

Once you accomplish 5 minutes a day for a week or 10 days you
will see how easy it is to incorporate this simple benefit
into your life. You will be sure to go back to your day
feeling relaxed and refreshed and probably even proud of the
steady accomplishment.

Be sure you sit in a comfortable position with loose clothing.
Don’t focus on if you are doing it right, just go back to the
counting and breathing. Keep your mind in the present moment,
wherever that might be.

Don’t judge, just be. And relish these few moments that you
give to yourself, which makes you a better human.

Namaste.

Love Your Life

Step into Transformation
with this 8-week online course
By taking this course you will be able to:

Rekindle an amazing relationship with yourself

Let go of others’ judgments and expectations

Improve or repair your confidence

Use the power of love to manifest your dream life

Learn More – LOVE YOUR LIFE
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Burpee See Burpee Do
Your quick challenge is to do at least 50 burpees in 10
minutes. Take as many as 30 seconds rest per 1 minute round,
which makes this challenge totally doable. Record in a journal
each day how many burpees you can pull off and challenge
yourself to do 1 or 2 more per day than the day before, and
watch numbers quickly add up! If you are getting started, aim
for 25 in 10 minutes and work up to 60, 70, even 90 burpees in
a 10 minute stretch.

Doing burpees, or any exercise, consistently, you will find
that your core will get stronger and if you want a further
challenge you can add an additional squat round while holding
arms at shoulder level for 50 squats, keep a wide stance and
be sure to squeeze your glutes while standing. Always remember
that your knees should never go past your toes during the
squat.  If  you  can’t  squat  low  without  letting  your  knees
project past the toes, then don’t go so far down. Stay strong
and build the muscles, and always squeeze the glutes at the
top of each rep.

If you can spend only 15 minutes every other day doing these
two exercises, you will find a long term change in both your
body and your mind. Give those minutes to yourself as often as
you can!
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